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» CAPTIONER:  Standing by.

»:  I am moderating the room.  Just be sure to bring me your evals when this is over.  Go ahead.  Thank you.

» NAN ASHER:  Thank you.  I appreciate everybody coming.  I am Nan Asher, and I am from the Michigan EHDI program and I have been there about seven years.  I wear several hats there.  So one of the nice things about my job is they tell me what I need to do and that I get to figure out how I am going to do it.  So I think it is the bonus points.

So what is going on is with the new HURSA grant, we had to do some shifting around because we did not have a community of learning, per se.  We had some collaborative teams, but we were trying to move around our organization to fit the HRSA requirement and move forward.  So it required several steps.  I had to reorganize three teams that I originally had going on and try to combine them all and had ‑‑ add new stakeholders, developing new partnerships and who we were missing and who we need to get on board and maybe eliminate some of the people that we really did not need any because we were moving forward to family engagement provider, medical home engagement and that sort of stuff instead of just the loss to follow‑up stuff.

So the HRSA grant was devoted to create the structure of this community of learning, inviting all of the current collaborative teams into one meeting, one big group and then deciding on who and how we were going to invite the other stakeholders and then in year 2, which we are starting this year is getting a lot of engagement and feedback from all of the participants and identified what is broken, what is difficult to navigate, what is not working for families or clinicians early on and trying to develop better, more streamlined processes because really everybody is stuck in there silos, and we really wanted to know what each other are doing and then next year we plan to implement some of the new process that we hope to identify this year, and eventual outcome goals would be to improve family outcomes for our children who are deaf or hard of hearing and increase family clinician satisfaction.

So developing our foundation; I mentioned a lot of this already, but we also use the Joint Commission on infant hearing and the National Center for Medical Home Guidelines to direct how we are going to do that and then provide medical opportunities for practitioners to engage with each other and find out what people are doing and what practices are doing and what is not working for them and providing resources that are useful for families and professionals and then we want to think long term, way beyond our 1/3/6.  We want to look at the end goal to look at our children being successful, functional adults and then some of our meeting, and incentive awards, mostly it has been food.  But to get parent engagement we have to be a little bit creative if they have children that were not in school because we meet during the school hours.  And the last meeting we actually had the mom bring her 14‑month to the meeting and it actually worked out pretty good.

So all of our focus for the most part is in Wayne County, and you will see this little red dot on this map, and this is where Detroit is.  This is where a lot of ‑‑ what the blind people call the yellow blob on the map because of the metropolitan areas ‑‑ the rural which is white in the yellow blob is where the population is.

So we have probably about half of the Michigan population in the few counties, seven to nine counties down there and there we have a few pretty much sporadic elsewhere.

So why is the focus on Wayne County?  Families face significant challenges.

Wayne County is not that big, but Detroit is huge paired it is a big chunk of Wayne County, and you can literally fit Manhattan, San Francisco, and I'm trying to think with the other one is, San Diego?  But three other big cities inside of Detroit and still have space left over.  That is how spread out, geographic Detroit is.

An initially Detroit was one of the towns is where single‑family homes is the norm.  We have huge apartment and condo complexes in Detroit.  It is very spread out and you have actual neighborhoods.

When I first started at EHDI, 77 percent of all of our loss to follow‑up cases were from Wayne County.  And they only account for 21 percent ‑‑ 80 percent of the Michigan population, 19 percent of Michigan ‑‑ but with the 77 percent, but through all of our efforts we have been able to reduce that to less than 35 percent, which is half of what it used to be, but it is still twice as high as the rest of the average.  So there is more work we need to do.

This is where we meet ‑‑ this is the Children Specialty Center, and it is across the street from the Children's Hospital of Michigan and a lot of people can find it easy.  There is accessible parking.  And this is the place to be.  
Every quarter this is where we are meeting.  We are meeting on the second floor of the conference room and we can get them free which is nice, and we can bring our own food in which is nice, and it is a very, very convenient for the physicians that are actually in the DMC because they serve a lot of the population.

They just have to walk across the street.  So our past collaborative team, again, they were all based in Wayne County, but two of them, Detroit Medical Center and this one, these are hospital‑based ones and the last one, Wayne County health access program was a program for a Medicaid family to get back to the care they needed.  So they help with the appointments, transportation, logistics, helping set up the appointment, getting the referral from the non‑PCP and being a bridge from a lot of the families for these appointments so that was really nice.

So the first to were really hospital‑based and they focus on the quality of the screenings and the referral rate and make sure the equipment was up to par and trying to get the loss to follow‑up back into the rescreening.

And as I mentioned, we talked about patient specific ‑‑ they would get a list of referrals, babies that were two months old that were loss to follow‑up, and they were contacting all of the baby PCP to find out where they were on the referral process and it also the families and then they also connect to children health care services to pay for diagnostic at that was a problem and also to help get family transportation and even payment through the Children's Healthcare to get that done.

And they worked hard.  They worked long hours.  They contacted all of these families and they helped us manage to drop the loss to referral rate, loss‑to‑follow‑up rate by 3 percent.  So these families faced a lot of significant challenges and individually they really helped some families, but as a bigger, at larger picture, many of these kids have no PCPs.  Many of these kids do not go back for immunization, and many of them just drop off of the face of the earth, and we don't see them.  We will follow them up to a year, but their phone numbers change, and letters are coming back.  And I do know a few of these kids that were not Medicaid or whatever, it turns out that Detroit has a certain percentage of people that come from overseas in their eight month of pregnancy and hang out for a hotel for a month and wait for the baby is born and then they are gone as soon as the baby is a day old or two.  And we will never see those babies again and they really impacts some of our loss to follow‑up.

But moving forward to EHDI partnerships, we needed parent stories for the clinicians and we needed to get the clinicians involved, primary care, and I know most of the doctors in Detroit because I had my list of loss to follow‑up kids and I show up once a year and point out these kids have not been followed up on.  And initially when I started, some of these practices had 20, 25, 30 kids that they were not following up on and then in a year it was cut in half and then two years, cut and half again and now I get maybe one or two babies in these practices versus 15 to 20 and these are kids that have PCPs.  And a lot of these kids don’t, and I don't show up at their house because the letters are returned.

But we need to get more partners on here because we found that in Detroit, when we sent out a list of 16 babies that were identified, maybe be only two enrolled in early on.  In Wayne County as a whole, and 16 babies would be referred, but 14 of them were getting into early on.  So there is this huge difference in the early on services that they are getting.  So we need to get more clinicians.  Why they are not referring their families and why are not families going in once they are diagnosed?  And we are able to pull in the ENT or trips to the hospital so because some of the early on people are saying we don't get the medical clearance or we cannot enroll them in deaf or hard of hearing and we have to wait until their child is delayed, which babies don't have a delay yet.  We have to wait until they are toddlers.  We needed to get everybody in the same room to talk about this and how we are going to fix this.

Let me go back ‑‑ and deaf community ‑‑ we have a deaf person in the Wayne County area attending the meetings and sharing the stories in that has been really interesting.  Because our provider from Wayne CHAMP, she is a well‑known and well‑respected pediatrician and after the first meeting with our deaf adult there ‑‑ because I am hard of hearing ‑‑ they are used to me and I run the meeting ‑‑ but having a Deaf person talking about the deaf experience and telling people you need to look at me and face me and you know the interpreters need to be here and we need to have all of the windows and shades drawn, which you will see in here.

She came to me after that first meeting and she said that was a whole shift they.  Because now we have a face that.  It is not just somebody.  We have a face.  So this was our last meeting.  The groups are here.  A couple of people are missing ‑‑ the provider was not here yet, but it is a great group of people and everybody respects each other.  We all communicate very well.  I am really proud of this group.

So again, I mentioned our members of previous collaborative teams, our deaf or hard of hearing members and rotating parents, so we have Hands & Voices, part of this, they provide a parent every meeting and they pay the parent to be there.  So the parents to show up, and they do share their stories.  And the last parent ‑‑ we found out she had a lot of issues with Detroit Medical Center, and she was unhappy with the ENT that she had.  She was unhappy with the relationship we had with the ENT, and she was trying to get her daughter enrolled in early on.  The ENT basically dismissed her ‑‑ it is not that bad ‑‑ don't worry about it ‑‑ she will be fine.

And she is like this is baby number 4.  I can tell she is not fine.  I can tell the hearing loss is impacting her.  The child had a unilateral loss, but she had under children to understand that there is a huge difference between what her child with the unilateral loss is getting and not getting compared to the other ones.

So she came to this meeting and we had this ENT from Children's and we did a quick powwow to make sure she was comfortable sharing her story and fortunately it was not the ENT she had an issue with.  It was different.  So she was fine, and she told her story and much to his credit, the ENT apologized for the DMC and apologize to the parent and said I am really sorry that you had this experience.

He just gained so much respect not only from that parent, but everybody in the room that he was accepting that responsibility and that even though he does not do things like this, that he knows of, he is now more aware that parents do rely on what they are saying, and they pay attention, and they incorporate their feelings.  It is emotional with their children and stuff.

So we have early on intervention is come to our meeting, which is really nice because they can tell us ‑‑ you know we try to contract, but here is something we can't do, or this is not working.  And what they are doing to engage their families, and all of their children.  We will just recently refer.  How they are engaging all of their parents in there.

And we have Wayne County teachers of deaf or hard of hearing children and these are not the teachers, these are all the way up to high school ‑‑ these kids are the future ‑‑ thing to be coming down the pipeline, and we need to know what is happening early on because that impacts the services and what they get later.  Because we all know that every dollar we spend in early intervention is $17 less that we spent in special education later.  So it is really important that everybody is communicating and going through with that.

So what is my big challenge?  It is engaging the primary care providers.  So the first year, other than the one from Wayne CHAMP, we were still brainstorming how we would invite them.  How would we pick them?  And what would we do to try to lure them to come to these meetings.  So what we decided to do is we would look at the baby that we would recently diagnosed that we should be doing early on.

So we pull all of the babies from 2016 and half 2017.  So the invitations went out last fall and we found eight PCPs that had two or more babies, and this represented 40 percent.

Of are 20 of these kids out of the 50 babies that are diagnosed.  We are seeing the same eight pediatricians.  So we sent a letter to all of them and, of course, we got no response.  We found out that that mail was the worst thing to do.  But I got a follow‑up from the e‑mail, just one response.

So I started visiting the practice.  And I do this anyway.  They know who I am and usually, they know, which kids I am coming about.

So I started visiting these practices.  And they are like why are you here?  I have no loss to loss to follow‑up.  And I am yes and no.  You had these kids diagnosed and we need you to come to this meeting and tell about your process.  That got a little bit more interest on there.

I got four pediatrician offices is that agreed to participate.  So two of the physicians are coming and two are sending another staff member.  One ascending a staff manager, and one ascending their care coordinator person.  So she handles their ongoing care and I thought that was great, and she was scheduled to come, but it turns out that that person got a promotion, and so they had a brand‑new person on the week of our meeting and she was not up to be able to attend.  She will be there for the next meeting.

I had three PCPs that were undecided and one flat out refused and the refusal letter was kind of interesting.  We have nothing at all to do with the early hearing screening program and we suggest that you contact DMC and the ENT, everybody that I have on my thing.  So I will talk to ‑‑ I have already talked to our Chapter champion in Michigan and they will help me try to bring the other four of them, these PCPs, and if this doesn't work, I have all of the 30 kids, right?  And unfortunately about 12 of those kids have no PCP and so what is going on with them?

And they are also not enrolled as far as I know.  So that is going to be another challenge getting some of those parents involved in locating them and find out what is going on with that.  So that is part of the next one.

Know what is so great about all of this collaboration is that we are doing some dialogue and we are finding out other things.  So DMC is doing a pilot program with children that failed initial screening with the CMV.  They know there is a challenge to get them what two weeks to get two failed screens.  So if the baby failed one screen, they are going to head and pulling their saliva and they are storing it in a lab.  So if they fail the second screen, they already have the saliva from before three weeks of age, usually a couple of days old that they can then test.

So I am waiting to hear the results and see how successful that is.  And I have not had any parents refuse.  That is good news.  The other thing is it that ENT does a lot of surgery with children and children ‑‑ when they have surgeries, most of them are under anesthetic about 20 minutes or so.  
And his big concern was the FDA put out a black box warning, which is the strictest warning they could put out on sedating children 36 months and under for over one hour.  And there is some measurable small decline in cognitive impairment in these children.  
And his big concern is that when we wait until the baby is too old to do a diagnostic, we almost always do a sedated diagnostic and that test can be 90 minutes to two hours long.  And that is another reason why we want to get some of these PCPs in here.  Do not wait until the kid is four to six months old because they will not need to sleep through a two to 3‑hour test.  You have to sedate them.  And do no harm.  Remember?  So let's try to move this forward more quickly.

And so I do a little PCPs newsletter once a year, and because I am visiting all of these PCPs, it takes me about a year to get through them all, so I just use the same letter.  So last fall's letter was the CMV on the first page and I had the story of a little girl that was born with CMV and the in the back page was about the FDA warning and sedation and why we need to follow the EHDI guidelines and do the diagnostic by three months of age.  So that was kind of cool.

So this is our group.  Again, it is really nice because people are learning from each other.  They are listening, and they are getting other viewpoints, and other things going on.  And it helps them realize the work they do are so on point for these children as they move on through life.  So it is really what is going on in there.  And we even have a Wayne's day audiology student ‑‑ one of the hearing screening programs in here ‑‑ and it is nice to get all of those people together.

So we are engaging the community for a better system process and the family engagement is so important.  The screener get a better idea of why they are doing the work that they are doing.  Many of them, they screen all of these hundreds of babies and they never hear what happens to them.  And then to meet other deaf or hard of hearing community members, they have a process going on and they referral specialist coming back, finding out what is going on with the hospital, and some of that has already started some of the improvement in those hospitals.

So one of the hospitals that have this huge loss‑to‑follow‑up rate, they started initiating some of these new projects, which other places do, but this is unique for them.  The actually have a folks for they refer centers.  So they block off these different times during the week for the following week so before the family leaves, the screeners themselves can book the family for an appointment to.  You will be here on Tuesday at 10:00 and then they upload that system, or they send the file over to the children's audiology and eventually the plan is for the screeners to actually have the appointment booked for this and they have their own appointment person they don't have to re‑create the work that they did with the screener.  So, hopefully, that will show some impact on here.

And the deaf or hard of hearing community members ‑‑ of course, you know we were all born before the early screening so most of us or the 4 to 7 group they talked about this morning.  And many of us have seen kids where the method does not work.  Back then everybody was auditory oral, and I do remember many kids that was not working for.  And they would throw up.  The benefit was not helping, and I remember a teacher yelling at a kid for not telling her that his hearing aid was static.  And I remember thinking he cannot hear it.  Why are you yelling at him?  But anyhow... So now when we talk about this, when now with that comes from so that is kind of important for providers to know what they do and what they say and how they force things upon kids.  It has a lasting in fact the rest of their lives.

It is important that they hear from all of our different stories and our different perspectives.  And the medical educational think ‑‑ I have a big loop going on over here because early on, blame some of the medical stuff ‑‑ they cannot enroll because they don't have the medical clearance.  And medical clearance is like I referred you to early on.  You are not accepting the kids are calling the parents are telling me you need the documentation.

They are putting the parents in the middle and the parents are getting very, very frustrated.  We need to clean this up and make this work for everybody so it is a seamless transition for the screening, the diagnostic, the early intervention, and parent support going on in there.

And the parents really need to be part of the community because their kids are going to be part of that.  If parents are not part of that, they are less likely to let their children engage in deaf activities unless the parents know these people and buys into them or maybe they send them off to summer camp for deaf and hard of hearing kids.

I had two minutes left.  Any questions?  This is a post meeting group session.  They are talking about very important stuff obviously.  Here is an audiologist, and early interventionist and a parent there.

Any questions?  Comments?  Ideas for me?  Okay.  Well, thank you so much for coming.  I appreciate it.

(Applause)
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